


 

Disability and Guardianship Project

9420 Reseda Blvd. #240, Northridge, CA 91324
(818) 230-5156 • www.spectruminstitute.org

June 9, 2015

Board of Supervisors
County of Los Angeles

Attn: Ms. Angela Davis, J.D., Senior Deputy for Disability Civil Rights

Dear Supervisors:

The County of Los Angeles is not complying with the Americans with Disabilities Act.  The
complaint form filed by Spectrum Institute and the accompanying materials explain how the county
is out of compliance and what can be done to remedy the problem.

More than 12,000 county residents who have intellectual and developmental disabilities are
currently in a limited conservatorship.  About 1,200 new cases are added each year.  When a case
is filed, the petition seeks to take important rights away from these individuals.  Due to their
disabilities, they cannot defend themselves.  The Superior Court, therefore, appoints an attorney
to represent them.  The services of these attorneys are funded by the County of Los Angeles.

In some counties the office of the public defender represents clients in these cases.  Not so in Los
Angeles County.  Here, private attorneys are appointed by the court to represent the clients.  The
court appoints them, but the county pays them.  This is a county-funded legal services program.

Our research has demonstrated that court-appointed attorneys in Los Angeles County are routinely
violating the Americans with Disabilities Act and, as a result, county residents are suffering the
consequences.  How can this be happening, you may wonder.  It has been happening because the
Superior Court has not fulfilled its obligations under Title II of the ADA to insure that people with
developmental disabilities – involuntary litigants who are forced into these proceedings – are
receiving effective representation of counsel.  The judges are overburdened and understaffed. 
Judges rotate in and out of probate court.  There is no one in charge of the limited conservatorship
system long enough to bring the system into compliance with state mandates and with federal ADA
requirements.  So each new presiding judge inherits a mess from the outgoing presiding judge.

The bottom line is that the County of Los Angeles has been and is funding a legal services program
that violates the rights of people with disabilities.  The county has the responsibility under Section
504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 to use its funding authority to bring this legal services program
into compliance with the ADA.  These ongoing violations should not continue any longer.

We anticipate a prompt answer to our complaint, but more importantly a meaningful conversation
about how to use county funds in a way that secures quality legal services for county residents.

Very truly yours,

Thomas F. Coleman
Executive Director
tomcoleman@spectruminstitute.org

cc: Ms. Angela Kaufman, ADA Compliance Officer, City of Los Angeles









2100 Sawtelle, Suite 204, Los Angeles, CA 90025 • (818) 230-5156
www.disabilityandabuse.org  •   nora-baladerian@verizon.net

June 1, 2014

Mr. Ronald L. Brown

Public Defender

210 W . Temple Street, 19-513 CSF

Los Angeles, CA 90012

Attn: Kelly Emling, Chief Deputy

Re: Limited Conservatorships

Dear Mr. Brown:

Our Project has been studying what we call the Limited Conservatorship System in California, with an

emphasis on the Los Angeles Superior Court.   This system is operated by the judges, attorneys, and

investigators who process limited conservatorship cases. 

In these cases, petitioners (usually family members) ask the court to appoint them to serve as limited

conservators for a loved one, often an adult son or daughter, whom the petitioner feels has limited abilities to

make major life decisions and therefore needs a conservator.  

The law requires judges to appoint an attorney to represent the proposed limited conservatee.  Relevant

statutes allow the court to appoint a public defender, or if the public defender is unavailable, a private attorney

may be appointed.  The current practice is for the court to appoint private attorneys who are on a Probate

Volunteer Panel (PVP) list.  The attorneys do not serve as volunteers but are paid out of county funds.  

Our research has revealed a host of problems with the PVP system, including the process of making

appointments, the lack of adequate training of these attorneys, potential conflicts of interest in the way the

attorneys are paid, court rules that give the attorneys dual roles, and ongoing practices by attorneys that

violate professional standards, ethics, and constitutional requirements for effective assistance of counsel.  

W e are studying the Limited Conservatorship System and the PVP sub-system, from the perspective of what

is in the best interest of people with developmental disabilities.  For a variety of reasons, some of which are

found in Justice Denied, the current systems are not acceptable.

W e are looking for ways to better protect the rights of limited conservatees.  One possible change would be

for the court to appoint the Public Defender’s Office rather than PVP attorneys.  This is statutorily authorized

and occurs in other counties, such as in Santa Barbara.  The county money that is now being given to private

attorneys could instead be given to your office if it started to represent limited conservatees.

I am requesting a meeting with you to discuss policy and administrative decisions that could be made by the

Public Defender to become involved in representing these clients.  If proper training programs were instituted,

such involvement could create a considerable improvement over the existing PVP system.

I look forward to hearing from you.

Very truly yours,

Encl.

THOMAS F. COLEMAN

Legal Director 

(818) 482-4485 / tomcoleman@earthlink.net



 

Disability and Guardianship Project

9420 Reseda Blvd. #240, Northridge, CA 91324
(818) 230-5156 • www.spectruminstitute.org

June 9, 2015

Ms. Kelly Emling
Public Defender’s Office

Dear Ms. Emling:

It has been a pleasure speaking with you over the past year.  Your sensitivity to and concern for people with
developmental disabilities has contributed to your openness to exploring a possible role for the Public
Defender in limited conservatorship proceedings.

Dr. Nora Baladerian and I think that a transition from the system of PVP attorneys to the Public Defender
makes sense for a variety of reasons, one of them being our high regard for Deputy Public Defender Billy
Edwards.  Billy has been defending the rights of people with developmental disabilities for years.  His
reputation as an excellent advocate is evidenced by high praise from Judge Maria Stratton who was formerly
in the Mental Health Court and is now the presiding judge of the Probate Court. 

Billy Edwards and other deputy public defenders have been true advocates for their clients.  In contrast, PVP
attorneys, who no doubt are good people, have not been advocating adequately for a variety of reasons. The
court has saddled them with a “dual role” through Rule 4.125 which makes them the “eyes and ears of the
court” and places them in a conflict of interest where they cannot give 100 percent loyalty to their clients.  The
court has failed to adopt performance standards that would require them to perform services with the same
quality as Billy Edwards does for his clients.  Then there is the issue of training.  The mandatory trainings of
PVP attorneys have been sorely deficient.  The trainings are beginning to improve a bit under Judge Stratton’s
new leadership, but the level of improvement necessary for compliance with the Americans with Disabilities
Act (ADA) is not likely to occur anytime soon without intervention by the Board of Supervisors.

W e understand that preliminary discussions for the next budget cycle of the county will begin in January 2016. 
This would be a good time for the county’s Executive Officer to include a proposal for public defender
representation of limited conservatees in Los Angeles County.  W e appreciate the survey that Public Defender
Ron Brown conducted at our request last month of his colleagues in other counties.  It shows that supervisors
in many counties have chosen to use the public defender system rather than a PVP-type system for legal
representation of limited conservatees.  This makes sense.

Quality assurance controls are easier to implement when there are fewer attorneys to educate and monitor. 
Calculations would need to be done, but it may be possible for 10 public defenders, with proper investigative
and support staff, to handle the 1,200 limited conservatorship cases per year that are processed in the
Superior Court.  Quality controls in hiring, training, and performance are much easier for 10 attorneys who
work in one office than they are for 200 private attorneys who are spread out throughout the county. 

The PVP system, as it currently operates, is not only violating the Americans with Disabilities Act by depriving
people with disabilities of access to justice, but it is also depriving these clients of equal protection of the law. 
They are entitled to have legal representation of “Billy Edwards quality” like LPS conservatees have, but
instead limited conservatees are getting something substantially less than that.

W e trust that as a result of our ADA complaint to the county that the Executive Officer will take a close look
at the option of having county funds used to secure the services of the Public Defender for limited
conservatees. Designating the Public Defender as the recipient of county funds for such legal services is one
option that should be considered by supervisors – perhaps the most logical and most cost-effective approach.

Very truly yours,

Thomas F. Coleman
Executive Director
tomcoleman@spectruminstitute.org



Superior Court Judges Are Protecting the County Budget,
Not the Vulnerable Adults Who Depend on the Court

Judges Allow Attorneys to Shortchange Their Clients

“The Los Angeles Superior Court has imposed a presumptive upper limit of 12 hours
per case for court appointed attorneys who represent limited conservatees. This
presumptive limit is not only unrealistic, it may be pressuring attorneys to put in
fewer hours in order to please judges who have become increasingly preoccupied
with budget concerns.”  (from Proposals to Modify the California Rules of Court
(Spectrum Institute – May 1, 2015)

“A review of dozens of cases in Los Angeles by Spectrum Institute found that over
the course of several months, the average number of hours reported by court-
appointed attorneys in their fee claims was about 6.5 hours. Attorneys who strayed
from this average were receiving fewer appointments than those who kept the hours
low. An attorney who spends less than seven hours on a limited conservatorship case
is not providing effective representation to the client. When travel time is considered,
and time waiting in court is subtracted, there would only be about two hours allocated
for investigation of the case, reading regional center and school records, interviewing
the client, speaking with regional center workers, talking to the court investigator,
and questioning the proposed conservator.  Add to that the need to speak with the
doctor who submitted the medical capacity declaration. Plus there is a need to search
for clues about the capacity of the client to make decisions, with or without support,
in several other areas. Effective advocacy would most likely involve at least 24 hours,
not 12 hours, in each case. Considering the general order imposing a 12 hour
presumptive limit, and with competition or perceived competition among attorneys
for appointments to these cases, one would wonder whether these attorneys would
dare risk putting in that many hours in each case.”  (from Proposals to Modify the
California Rules of Court (Spectrum Institute – May 1, 2015)

“Data from a review of court records in 128 limited conservatorship cases in 2012
shows that the average billing of court-appointed attorneys is $750 per case. At $125
per hour, which is what the court allows, these attorneys are spending about six hours
per case.” (from  Justice Denied: How California’s Limited Conservatorship System
is Failing to Protect the Rights of People with Developmental Disabilities (Spectrum
Institute – May 9, 2014)

online: www.spectruminstitute.org/judges-focused-on-county-budget.pdf 
email: tomcoleman@spectruminstitute.org

http://www.spectruminstitute.org/judges-focused-on-county-budget.pdf
mailto:tomcoleman@spectruminstitute.org




1



2



3



4



5



6



7



8



9



10



11



12



13



14



15



16



17



18



19



20



21



22



23



24



25



26



27



28


	ada-complaint
	exhibits



